
PUBLIC NOTICE 
 

NOTICE OF INTENT TO SOLE SOURCE  
City of Wilsonville 

 
 
The City of Wilsonville, Oregon selected a sole source service provider, Policy Confluence, Inc. d/b/a The 
National Research Center, to conduct a biennial citizen survey as allowed by ORS 279B.075. The City 
Council, in the capacity of the contract review board, approved this selection on December 16, 2019 
based on the following findings: 
 

1) The City finds that ORS 279B.075(2)(a), “That the efficient utilization of existing goods requires 
acquiring compatible good or services,” is met. The National Citizen Survey provides the City with 
a unique opportunity to consistently administer the survey and ask the same questions every 
other year. The National Research Center will compare our collected data to years past, since the 
data is compatible, allowing us to track our progress on important issues to the community.   
 

2) The City finds that ORS 279B.075(2)(c), “That the good or services are for use in a pilot or an 
experimental project,” is met. The NRC gathers information about citizen’s perceptions about 
government service delivery as well as quality of life. They produce a consistent biennial survey 
with the ability to conduct empirical analysis. 
 

3) The City finds that ORS 279B.075(2)(d), “Other findings that support the conclusion that the goods 
or services are available from only one source,” is met.  NRC is the only company that works with 
the ICMA to survey local jurisdictions throughout the country and NRC has historically been the 
only company to provide this service to the City. 

The National Research Center’s National Citizen Survey will be conducted in 2020 and 2022. The City has 
used the National Research Center to conduct these community opinion surveys since 2012.   
 
Any Affected Person, as defined in OAR 137-047-0100(2), may protest the City Council’s determination 
within seven (7) calendar days of the City Council’s December 16, 2019 decision, in accordance with OAR 
137-047-0710. 
 
Direct any protest or questions regarding this notice to Zoe Monahan at (503) 570-1503 or 
monahan@ci.wilsonville.or.us. 
 
To be advertised on the City’s website and in the Daily Journal of Commerce on December 18, 2019. 
 
 

mailto:monahan@ci.wilsonville.or.us

